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BRITISH TRANSPORT POLICE AUTHORITY 


MINUTES 
STAKEHOLDER RELATIONS AND COMMUNICATION STRATEGY COMMITTEE 


TUESDAY 8th JANUARY 2008 11.30am    
   


at 
THE FORUM - CAMDEN STREET 


 
 
Present: Mr J King (Chair) 
 Mr L Adams  


Suzanne May 
 Mr R O’Toole 
 
Apologies:  Mr R Gisby 
  
In attendance: Mr A Pacey, Assistant Chief Constable   
 Mr W Smith, Performance Analyst 
 Mr S Peel, Performance Analysis Manager 


Ms G Mason, Community Placement Coordinator 
Ms O Butson, Project Manager  
Ms V Delices, Secretariat Manager 
 
Mr R Hemmings, Chief Executive & Clerk 
Mrs S Elvy, Research and Policy Officer 


 Miss L Barrick, Business Support Manager & Minutes 
 Miss N Spicer, Communications Assistant  
 
 
01/2008 WELCOME 
Non-Agenda  


The Chair gave apologies from Mr Gisby who had been called to a 
meeting at the DfT.  


 
02/2008 MINUTES OF MEETING 10th JULY 2007 
Agenda Item 1 


There were some minor amendments suggested to the minutes.  
These included altering the action under section 40/2007 which was 
to update on the control rooms project.  The word ‘project’ was to be 
removed so that the action became to update on the control rooms 
performance.  Assistant Chief Constable Pacey also requested that 
the action under section 39/2007 regarding CSPGs be changed.  Mr 
King said the Committee would ask Mr Gisby to inform the force on 
which CSPGs were running and when they were taking place. 
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Mr Adams was concerned that section 30/2007, which related to 
independent custody visiting, was too sparse in its recording of the 
concerns raised by Ms Idehan, Chair of the Camden ICV Panel.  Mr 
Hemmings said it was felt that the Committee meeting had not been 
the appropriate forum for the discussion, however, all points raised 
had been picked up.  Assistant Chief Constable Pacey confirmed 
that he had been in contact with Ms Idehan following the meeting 
and had followed up the concerns she raised.  Ms Idehan was now 
in contact with the appropriate Area Commander.   
 
Mr King said the Committee’s main concern had related to those 
people being used as appropriate adults.  Assistant Chief Constable 
Pacey said this had been addressed and officers had been briefed 
on more acceptable options for an appropriate adult.  
 
Agreed: 


• Mr Gisby to advise which CSPGs were running and 
when they were taking place. 


 
03/2008 MATTERS ARISING 
Agenda Item 2 
 All items had been discharged. 
 
 The Committee questioned whether a dedicated press officer was 


required by the Independent Advisory Network (IAN).  It was agreed 
by the Force that this seemed unnecessary.  The Committee also 
said that they would like to see the IAN adhering to the APA terms of 
reference for independent advisory groups. 


 
 Agreed: 


• The Force to ensure that the IAN adheres to the APA 
terms of reference. 


• A dedicated press officer was not to be recruited for the 
IAN. 


 
04/2008 INDEPENDENT CUSTODY VISITING (ICV) UPDATE 
Agenda Item 3 


Assistant Chief Constable Pacey said that custody did not sit within 
his portfolio but he would do his best to answer any questions.  He 
would also ensure that there was someone who looked after this 
area present at future meetings. 
 
Mr O’Toole said he could not get a feel for how good or bad the 
report was saying things were.  Mr King said that on the whole he felt 
that the judgement was positive.  In the general overview Ms 
McClelland reported that the ICVs had found no or minor concerns 
with BTP facilities and treatment, which should be considered a 
positive outcome. 
 
Mr Adams was concerned that the report received indicated a much 
more positive outlook than the verbal indications that were given at 
the last meeting.  Mr Adams added that he was not aware of when it 
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had been agreed that Ebury Bridge would become a weekly visit.  
Suzanne May was also concerned that agreement at the last 
meeting regarding West Ham had been that the Independent 
Custody Visitors would ring to see if there were detainees present 
before visiting as this facility was seldom used.  However, in the 
report this appeared to have been transposed with custody officers 
to inform ICVs when detainees were present.  Suzanne May felt that 
it was much more appropriate that ICVs call first, as custody officers 
could not be expected to call each time they had a detainee, and it 
would also make the process more accountable as officers would 
have little warning. 
 
The report stated that there had been an increase in the number of 
immigration detainees being held in BTP custody, particularly at 
Ebury Bridge, and for prolonged stays.  The ICVs felt that this was 
not good practice as the facilities were not equipped for this.   Mr 
Adams said that he had seen the facilities at Ebury Bridge and could 
understand this.  Mr King asked the Force to inform the Committee 
of the numbers of detainees that were involved and of the average 
length of stay. 
 
Mr Hemmings said that the Estate was on the agenda for the next 
Authority meeting and custody facilities would form part of the 
discussion. 
 
Mr Adams felt that it would be useful for the Committee visit the 
custody facilities in London.  Mr King agreed that this would be 
worthwhile and suggested it could be arranged to follow the next 
meeting. 
 
Mr Adams said he would be interested to know what the diversity 
make-up of the ICV Panels was, particularly as they were to be 
reconfigured. 


 
Agreed: 
• Assistant Chief Constable Pacey to ensure that someone 


with a custody portfolio will attend the next meeting. 


• Mr King asked the Force to inform the Committee of the 
numbers of detainees that were involved and of the average 
length of stay. 


• The Committee to visit the London custody facilities 
following the next meeting. 


• The Secretariat to ask the MPA about the diversity make-up 
of the ICV Panels.   


05/2008 CONTROL ROOMS PERFORMANCE 
Agenda Item 4 


Mr Smith gave a presentation on the current control room 
performance.  He said that currently the Force was receiving around 
775,000 incoming calls a year, and these fell into three categories; 
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emergency, non-emergency and internal.  Mr King asked why there 
was a large disparity between the percentages of emergency calls 
received per Area.  Mr Smith answered that this depended to an 
extent on which numbers were advertised in that Area.  He added 
that some emergency calls were received on non-emergency lines 
and that to combat this the Force was considering realigning its 
numbers. 


 
HMIC had inspected the Force on its call handling in 2006 and had 
graded it as poor and stable.  However, on their return in 2007 HMIC 
had graded the Force as fair, demonstrating the work that had taken, 
and was taking place, to improve this function.  Mr Smith said the 
national standard was to answer all calls in fewer than 2 minutes and 
BTP performed at around 55 seconds.   
 
Work was under way to reduce the number of abandoned calls.  This 
focused on ways to reduce the number of internal calls which would 
free call handlers to deal with external lines.  For example, officers 
had to call in to register their status and this could be done by 
Airwave once a special function was enabled, which should result in 
a large reduction in internal calls.  Other methods were also being 
adopted to drive down internal calls.  The project was realising 
efficiency savings, as more staff had been recruited reducing 
overtime rates and resulting in a significant reduction in the number 
of abandoned calls.  This meant that people were not calling, 
hanging up and then calling back, which in turn reduced some of the 
pressure on call handlers. 


 
Assistant Chief Constable Pacey said it was difficult to balance the 
number of call handlers to the type of calls, particularly as around 40 
per cent of calls requiring an emergency response were received on 
non-emergency lines. 


 
Mr O’Toole agreed that the key to continuing to improve 
performance was to drive internal calls down.  Mr Smith said that 
with dedicated emergency call staff and call profiling the situation 
was improving. 


 
Mr King thanked Mr Smith for an informative presentation, noted that 
the direction of travel was in the right direction and the Committee 
would look forward to the next report.   
 


06/2008 EVALUATION OF REASSURANCE POLICING ON THE 
UNDERGROUND AND THE IMPACT OF PCSO EVALUATION – 
PERCEPTION OF PERSONAL SECURITY 


Agenda Item 5 
Assistant Chief Constable Pacey spoke to his paper which 
summarised the evaluation reports produced by Matrix Research 
and Consultancy, commissioned by TfL, and the University of 
Glamorgan on neighbourhood policing. 
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Matrix Report 
Assistant Chief Constable Pacey said he was not convinced that the 
methodology had been right for this report.  Suzanne May agreed 
and said she felt that the report had been done too soon.  Assistant 
Chief Constable Pacey said that the high level issues were fair and 
agreed that staff turnover could be an issue, as the point of 
neighbourhood policing was to build up relationships.  He added that 
jointly solving problems was an area for improvement.  The report 
had been based on the reassurance model in place at the time and 
the new Area Commander for London Underground wanted to move 
toward the BTP reassurance model and would be presenting his 
proposal to London Underground management later in the month.  
Suzanne May said that she had seen the proposal and hoped that it 
would help things move forward. 
 
Mr Adams asked for clarification on the neighbourhood policing 
model as this was different in all the Areas.  Assistant Chief 
Constable Pacey explained that it was more of a basic framework 
that Areas could then build from which explained the regional 
variations.  Assistant Chief Constable Pacey added that BTP was 
getting better at making local targets and in the next policing plan it 
was the ambition for neighbourhood policing teams to have their own 
targets.  


 
University of Glamorgan 
Assistant Chief Constable Pacey said a further report was due from 
the University in the near future and this could then be evaluated 
against the baseline.  He added that the Welsh Valleys were a 
challenging area to police as anti-social behaviour was a particular 
issue, but neighbourhood policing was gradually helping to improve 
the situation. 


 
Mr Hemmings said that regular reports on neighbourhood policing 
were required and also an overall evaluation should be presented to 
the full Authority before the end of the year.  Mr King said the report 
should include a page on each neighbourhood team detailing; 
 
• Definition of the area or line of route covered 


• The rationale for having a neighbourhood policing team at that 
location 


• Key stakeholders involved 


• Issues being addressed and baseline team working from 


• Targets set by team and how they were being measured 


• Progress made 


Assistant Chief Constable Pacey updated that HMIC were due to 
carry out a further inspection in February and he hoped that this 
would yield positive results.  However, he was concerned that HMIC 
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must recognise the uniqueness of BTP as if BTP were to be 
inspected against the same criteria as provincial forces this would 
not be a true reflection.  He expected the report to be finalised 
around October.   
 
 
The Committee felt that excellent work had been done with 
neighbourhood policing but the Force had not communicated this to 
its stakeholders.   
 
Assistant Chief Constable Pacey said that a person was being 
recruited to run the neighbourhood policing website which would 
help to publicise BTP’s successes.  He added that the staff at 
stations that had neighbourhood policing schemes would be fully 
aware of the successes.  Mr Adams agreed but added that the 
message needed to be spread wider and include onboard staff.  
Assistant Chief Constable Pacey said his ambition was to have cross 
Area neighbourhood policing teams, where policing teams would 
look after rotes and get to know onboard staff. 
 
Agreed: 
• The Committee to prepare an overall evaluation of 


neighbourhood policing for the full Authority by the end of 
the year. 


07/2008 STUDENT OFFICER TRAINING MODULE – COMMUNITY 
INVOLVEMENT AND DIVERSITY  


Agenda Item 6 
 Ms Mason gave a presentation on the community placement 


scheme, which forms part of the student officer programme.  The 
Committee were very impressed with the scheme and felt that it was 
a highly commendable initiative.  Mr King thanked Ms Mason for her 
presentation. 


 
08/2008 ENGAGEMENT WITH PASSENGER FOCUS 
Agenda Item 7 


Assistant Chief Constable Pacey gave an update on the Force’s 
engagement with Passenger Focus.  Engagement differed 
depending on Force Area with some being more proactive than 
others.     
 
Mr King suggested that the best model would be to have an annual 
strategic meeting with the Force.  He said the local arrangements 
were helpful but there also needed to be a more top down process. 
Assistant Chief Constable Pacey suggested that the industry should 
also be involved.   
 
Mr King asked that a meeting be set up as soon as possible.  Mr 
King felt that industry colleagues did not need to be invited to these 
meetings as there were already meeting processes in place. 
 
Suzanne May asked how the Force went about speaking directly to 
passengers.  Assistant Chief Constable Pacey said that this was 
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done by neighbourhood policing teams and some of the Area 
Commanders had passenger panels.   
 
Agreed: 


• BTPA and The Force to set up annual strategic meetings 
with Passenger Focus. 


 
09/2008 PUBLICATION OF STOP AND SEARCH INFORMATION 
Agenda Item 8 


Assistant Chief Constable Pacey spoke to his paper which looked at 
how other forces reported their stop and search information.  Mr 
Smith informed Members that the media had started asking BTP to 
justify its disproportionality in stops and searches.   
 
The Committee noted the paper. 
 
Mr King said he would be happy to brief the IAN on the Committee’s 
work around stop and search. 


 
10/2008 BTPA CONSULTATION AND COMMUNICATION STRATEGY 
Agenda Item 9 


Mr Hemmings presented his paper on the consultation and 
communication strategy.  Mr King felt that the key decision makers 
list under objective 1 needed further definition, as some of the 
descriptions were too broad.  He suggested that if people were 
happy with the remainder of the strategy approval should be given to 
move on to the next step of having a Public Relations professional 
have a look at it. 
 
Mr King suggested that Ms Bird, Head of Communications, and her 
team, could give the Committee an overview of their communications 
strategy.  Mr Adams said successes must be communicated at all 
levels including rail staff and passengers as well as management. 
 
Agreed: 
• BTPA strategy approved for next step. 


• The BTP communications team to present their 
communications strategy to the Committee. 


11/2008 RE-BRANDING OF STOP AND SEARCH KNOW YOUR RIGHTS 
(KYR) CAMPAIGN 


Agenda Item 10 
 This paper informed Members of the changes to the Stop and 
Search KYR campaign.  Changes included a revamped ‘Z’ card to be 
handed out to the public which included a detachable section for 
people to save.  This contained website details for further 
information. 
 
Mrs Elvy informed the Committee that the cards were being printed 
in 10 languages and each Authority would receive 5,000 free cards. 
If any more were required these would be charged for.  Mrs Elvy said 
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the Authority had worked with Operation Shield to identify the most 
popular languages requested.  If any further languages were 
required the Authority would have to have these translated. 
 
Ms Mason requested that the Youth Offending Team be sent some 
of the cards once received.    


 
12/2008  SUMMARY OF FOI AND PARLIAMENTARY QUESTION 


REQUESTS  
Agenda Item 11 


Mr Peel distributed a summary of the Freedom of Information and 
Parliamentary Question requests that had been received between 
October and December 2007.  Mr King thanked Mr Peel for the 
summary and suggested that this should become an annual report to 
the Committee to be presented at the start of the Policing Plan 
process.  It was agreed that the front page summary along with a 
short paper pulling out the main themes and any significant requests 
would be presented on an annual basis.  Mrs Elvy added that it was 
a statutory requirement to publish an annual report on this type of 
request. 
 
Agreed: 
• The Force to present the front page summary along with a 


short paper pulling out the main themes and any significant 
requests on an annual basis. 


13/2008 CHILDREN AND YOUNG PEOPLE 
Agenda Item 12 
 Mr Hemmings spoke to the paper saying that it outlined the 


responsibilities on the Authority and Force. 
 
 This paper was noted. 
 
16/2008 AOCB 
Agenda Item 15 
 Mr Hemmings informed members that there had been a debate on 


Olympics funding in the House of Lords.  
 
 DATE OF NEXT MEETING: Tuesday 8th April 2008, 11.00am 


Member pre-meet, 11.30am Meeting  
 
 
 Signed……………………………………………………………… 


 
Chairman 
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BRITISH TRANSPORT POLICE AUTHORITY 
MINUTES 


PROFESSIONAL STANDARDS COMMITTEE 
TUESDAY 29TH JANUARY 2008      


   
at 


6TH FLOOR – FHQ, 25 CAMDEN ROAD 
 


 
Present: Mrs W Towers (Chair) 
 Mr M Brown 


Mr C Foxall 
 
In Attendance:  Mr A Trotter, Deputy Chief Constable 
 Mr A Gent, Superintendent, Professional Standards 
  
 Mr R Hemmings, Chief Executive & Clerk 
 Miss L Barrick, Business Support Manager & Minutes 
 Miss L Greenwood, Admin Assistant & Minutes 
 
Observing  Mr I Dobbs, Chief Executive, Stagecoach 


 
PART I – NOT PROTECTIVELY MARKED 


 
01/2008            WELCOME AND APOLOGIES 
Non-Agenda      
 Mrs Towers welcomed Mr Dobbs who was observing the meeting 


before his official appointment as an Authority Member.  
 
02/2008            MINUTES OF MEETING 24TH OCTOBER 
Agenda Item 1 
 The minutes were approved as an accurate record. 
 
 Mrs Towers clarified that she had requested a restricted section of 


the minutes as opposed to a restricted version of the minutes.  
 
03/2008            MATTERS ARISING 
Agenda Item 2                          
 Supt. Gent confirmed that there was a new Analyst in his team, but 


that staff shortages remained in the administration section. He 
explained that this problem would be resolved imminently as they 
were expecting to recruit three new staff following forthcoming 
interviews.  


 
 Supt. Gent reported that the wording of local resolution letters had 


been reviewed. 
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Mrs Towers asked if there had been progress in getting any of the 
Authority Members trained to sit on the panel at Police Appeal 
Tribunals.  Miss Barrick said that Suzanne May had expressed an 
interest but there were no recent developments, as a training date 
was awaited from the Association of Police Authorities (APA). 


 
 Mr Brown asked if the proposal of dip-sampling by theme was being 


considered further.  Mrs Towers said that this would be considered 
again when the dip-sampling protocol was embedded. The review of 
direction and control complaints would also have to be formalised. 


 
04/2008            MATTERS ARISING FROM THE FILE REVIEW 
Agenda Item 3 


Following the issue of guidance from the APA in relation to dip 
sampling of files the Committee trialled a revised procedure to 
review files completed during the past quarter. 


  
The Secretariat identified 20% of the completed files across all 
categories of complaints and checked certain information in relation 
to completion of forms, issuing of Regulation 9 notices, timeliness of 
investigation etc. Committee members then reviewed those files in 
relation to decision making, proportionality of the investigation, 
outcome etc. 


  
It was generally agreed that this new process was more effective, 
the procedural issues were completed more rigorously than had 
been possible previously, and Committee Members were able to 
spend more time considering decisions made during the 
investigations. 


  
As a result of the trial, some adjustments will be made to the sample 
checklist: 
 


• The covering report review would not be included as this 
would only be present in very complex cases.  It was felt that 
removing this would allow more time on more relevant areas. 


• A separate process was being developed for complaints 
deemed to be direction and control matters as this was 
something that the Force was currently progressing.   


• Checks on the initial letters to complainants would not include 
scrutinising whether Force process and standards were 
detailed in the letter, as IPCC leaflets covering these matters 
were included. 


• The Committee would not be checking whether an officer was 
advised that a complaint had been made personally before 
receiving official notice as this was not the BTP process. 


  
The forms completed for each reviewed case will, in future be kept 
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on a file.  This file will be checked by the Committee Chair between 
Committee Meetings to monitor responses from PSD to queries. 


  
It was noted that the record of the investigating officer was now on 
the file.  This was considered to be useful but was not fully 
completed in all cases. Supt. Gent also advised that further 
modifications to the file, e.g. a revision of the file cover, were 
proposed for the future. These were welcomed as it was considered 
they would provide greater clarity on the file and greater 
transparency in relation to the decision making process. 


  
One particular issue was identified as a result of the file review: 
The issue of Regulation 9 notices - it would appear to be the practice 
not to issue Regulation 9 notices in cases where local resolution 
occurs.  In cases where the complaint is resolved very quickly this is 
understandable, however the committee is mindful of the 
requirement to ensure the officer is advised that a complaint has 
been made against them without undue delay and would wish to be 
assured that PSD follows this requirement. 


 
05/2008            QUARTERLY REPORT 
Agenda Item 4 
 The new trend analysis gave monthly totals rather than the previous 


quarterly figures, Mrs Towers noted that there was a wide variation 
of monthly figures over the quarter which she found surprising. She 
suggested that the tables on page two were unnecessary.  The 
Deputy Chief Constable agreed saying that the bar charts were more 
appropriate. Mrs Towers noticed that there had been a steady 
increase in completed complaints and asked Superintendent Gent if 
he could account for this.  


 
Superintendent Gent indicated that problems within the 
administration stage of the process had been responsible for a 
slower completion rate but that performance had improved following 
better administration processes and supervision.  He added that 
there was also a higher throughput with more incoming complaints. 
 
Mr Brown asked whether the increase in misconduct allegations was 
a result of encouragement within areas and increased use of 
Safecall. Mr Brown added that it should be considered whether 
numbers were emerging in the expected areas.   
 


 Supt. Gent responded that this may still increase as some Areas had 
further work to do. Police Staff complaints were also still being 
incorporated into Centurion from HR. He reported that record-
keeping was not necessarily the problem, but that there were now 
better reporting procedures. 


 
 Mr Foxall drew attention to recent figures that suggested misconduct 


was potentially an issue of greater significance than the Committee 
had previously detected.  He added that the chart could 
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show an increase in complaint trends and that if sustained could 
indicate a complaint problem. He asked for comments on this. Mrs 
Towers suggested that the Committee continue to receive and 
observe the figures for six to twelve months. 


 
                         Supt. Gent reported that of the figures for 2005 to 2006, complaints 


per case were low. He added that ACPO were developing a 
recording standard. He asserted that he was still expecting to see 
this plateau out and he did not believe there was any evidence of a 
surge or an underlying problem. 


  
 Mrs Towers suggested that the bar chart should be removed from 


page four as it was unnecessary and a list would be more helpful. In 
the second paragraph of page five it was suggested that a table 
should replace the narrative. Mrs Towers advised that it would be 
interesting to know if there were any areas of significance in the 
complaint categories and put forward the suggestion that 
comparisons might be made according to geographic area.  


 
Mr Hemmings noted that there had been no Stop and Search 
complaints in the Scotland area. 


 
Regarding the ethnicity of complainants in Section two, Mrs Towers 
observed that the twenty-five percent representing non-white 
complainants could be disproportionate. She reflected that this was 
somewhat dependent on geographic area. Supt. Gent said that an 
analyst would have to examine this.  Mrs Towers maintained that it 
would be useful to do this from data accumulated over one year, 
perhaps looking at London Underground as a sample. With regard to 
the statistic for “white/mixed”, it was estimated to be too early to merit 
meaningful commentary other than the known issues. 


                          
On the matter of civil claims, Mrs Towers asked for the residuals. Mr 
Dobbs asked whether seven complaints was a rise or a blip. The 
Deputy Chief Constable responded that he could not be certain at 
this time, but he would monitor this.  He said that the Force was 
working with revenue officers so he was not surprised by this 
increase. He also described an increase in hate crime, in particular 
with incidents involving verbal comments.  
 
The Service Level Agreement for the Quarterly Report was agreed 
with the caveat that it would be reviewed in the future. 


 
Agreed:             


• The tables on page two to be removed. 
• On page four it would be beneficial to replace the   


bar chart with a list and on page five to replace the 
narrative with a table. 


•   The Committee to continue to receive and monitor 
the misconduct figures for six to twelve months. 


• An analyst at Professional Standards to look into 
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the percentage of non-white complainants 
according to geographic area. 


• The residuals to be included for civil claims. 
• Service Level Agreement agreed. 


 
06/2008            UPDATE ON PSD DEPARTMENTAL PLAN 
Agenda Item 5 


Supt. Gent confirmed that 31 actions had been completed. He said 
that the policy and protocol for deaths following police contact and 
primacy for deaths occurring in and around railways would not be 
completed, as this would be done in consultation with the IPCC and 
other forces, which meant that it would roll onto the next planning 
year.  


  
Mr Hemmings informed the Committee that the issues surrounding 
the Scottish Commissioner had been resolved as a document of 
agreed protocol had been signed.  However, the cost of the Scottish 
Commissioner remained an unresolved issue, as there was a 
possibility that the BTP would have to pay for any investigations they 
were involved in. Mrs Towers requested that the Committee be 
presented with an update on the changes occurring in Scotland, as 
this was an issue on which the Committee needed to be informed.  
She also requested a copy of the agreement. 
 
Agreed 


• Mr Hemmings to provide a copy of the document 
containing the agreed protocol as signed by the 
Scottish Commissioner. 


• An update be presented to a future meeting on the 
changes occurring in Scotland and implications for 
BTP. 


           
07/2008            SECRETARIAT UPDATE 
Agenda Item 6 


Progress on an FOI request and an appeal were reported, details in 
the restricted minutes. 


 
08/2008            UPDATE ON TAYLOR RECOMMENDATIONS 
Agenda Item 7 


Supt. Gent reported that a commencement date was expected for 
September and NPIA training arrangements were being made.  
However, the Force was developing its own training programme for 
which a pilot course was being carried out. 


 
 Mr Hemmings informed the Committee that he was in discussion 


with the DfT as to whether Taylor applied to BTP in Scotland. He 
said that formal regulations may need to be implemented, and that 
this would be known by the next meeting. 
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09/2008            DIRECTION AND CONTROL COMPLAINTS 
Agenda Item 8 


  Supt. Gent notified the Committee that few matters had been 
forwarded to the PSD and the PSD had no direct role in their 
investigation. Mrs Towers expressed her concern that the record of 
the number of Direction and Control complaints might not be 
accurate. Supt. Gent assured the Committee that the complaint-
handling policy was being redefined, in particular regarding the 
policy for dealing with complaints about direction and control. Mrs 
Towers recommended that this should remain on the agenda so it 
could be observed in order to identify how the complaints should be 
recorded.   


 
 Agreed: 


• Direction and control complaints to stay on the 
Committee’s agenda. 


 
 
10/2008            COMPLAINTS AGAINST BME OFFICERS 
Agenda Item 9   
 Supt. Gent updated that an analysis was being carried out over six 


months to be shared with support groups. He anticipated that the 
report would not show disproportionate results and that it would be 
brought to the next meeting. 


 
Agreed 


• Supt. Gent to bring the report to the next meeting. 
 
11/2008            PROBLEM PROFILE – WALES AND WESTERN AREA 
Agenda Item 10 
       Mr Foxall stated that the analysis did not produce a clear explanation 


of the reasons, and requested a covering note be included in future 
so that it was clear what the purpose of the paper was.  He also felt 
that the paper should not include officers’ names, as this was a level 
of information that was not required by the Committee.  He 
suggested stronger middle management might improve the situation.  


 
The Deputy Chief Constable said that no conclusions were to be 
drawn from the papers as they were allegations that may come to 
nothing.  
 
Supt Gent suggested that a meeting with the Area Commander 
would be helpful for informed directions of where to look. Mr Brown 
stressed that the names of the officers would not need to be known. 
Mrs Towers agreed that not much detail would be necessary and a 
simple summary of information would be better.  
 
Mr Dobbs commented that this would be useful in identifying 
weaknesses in command structure; how staff are managed and who 
are their direct supervisors, and that a commentary would be helpful 
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to the Committee. The Deputy Chief Constable agreed that a 
professional commentary from an analyst would be beneficial.  
 
Agreed 


• To include a cover paper in future. 
• To leave out officers’ names from the report to the 


Committee. 
• To add a commentary from an analyst. 


 
12/2008           DIP-SAMPLING PROTOCOL 
Agenda Item 11 
  Mrs Towers suggested that it would be difficult to conduct a 


thorough audit identifying all the evidence and potential witnesses of 
the total 20% of cases sampled and suggested a smaller sample of 
the 20% should be identified for such an audit.  


 
Mr Foxall recommended that the Committee take stock of the 
situation after a couple of meetings. Mr Hemmings said that he would 
discuss the dip-sampling arrangements with his colleagues at other 
police authorities. 
 
Supt. Gent reflected that the focus of the approach could potentially 
change when looking at different categories. 
 
Agreed 


• Mrs Towers and Supt. Gent to discuss outside the 
meeting how to amend the proportionality issue. 


• Mr Hemmings is to talk to other police authorities 
about dip-sampling arrangements.  


 
13/2008           AOB              
Agenda Item 12 
   Details are provided in the restricted section of the minutes. 
  
 
DATE OF NEXT MEETING - Tuesday the 29th of April at 2.00pm. 


 
 
 
Signed……………………………………………………………… 
Chairman 








 Not Protectively Marked 
  Agenda Item 3.3  


 Not Protectively Marked Page 1 of 8 
       


BRITISH TRANSPORT POLICE AUTHORITY 
MINUTES 


STRATEGY, BUDGET & PERFORMANCE MONITORING COMMITTEE 
12th FEBRUARY 2008, 10.00AM 


   
at 


G1 & G2 FHQ, 25 CAMDEN ROAD 
 
 


 
Present: Sir Alistair Graham (Chair) 


Sir David O’Dowd  
 Mr M Holden 


Ms C Knights   
Mr J King  


   
Apologies: Mr R Gisby 
 Mr R O’Toole 
 Mr J Weimar 
 
In attendance: Mr I Johnston, Chief Constable 
 Mr A Trotter, Deputy Chief Constable  
 Ms Burd, Director of Finance and Corporate Services 


Mr P Zieminski, Chief Superintendent 
Mr N Khinch, Head of Finance 
Mr N Barker, Staff Officer to Chief Constable 
Ms M Daniels, Deputy Head of Strategic Development 
Ms S Brown, Portfolio Manager 


 
 Mr R Hemmings, Chief Executive & Clerk 
 Mrs S Elvy, Research & Policy Officer 
 Miss L Barrick, Business Support Manager & Minutes 
 
Observing: Mr I Dobbs, Chief Executive, Stagecoach 
   
01/2008 WELCOME AND APOLOGIES 
Non-Agenda  
 The Chair gave apologies from Mr Weimar, Mr O’Toole and Mr 


Gisby. 
 
02/2008 MINUTES OF MEETING 20TH NOVEMBER 
Agenda Item 1 
 The Committee received and approved the minutes as an accurate 


record with one small amendment. 
 
03/2007 MATTERS ARISING 
Agenda Item 2 
 The Chair asked when the Committee could expect a paper on the 


governance arrangements for the contingency fund.  Mr Hemmings 
said Treasury sign off on establishing a reserve was awaited.  Once 







  Not Protectively Marked 
   Agenda Item 3.3   
 


Page 2 of 8 
Not Protectively Marked 


 


 


this had been received a paper on governance arrangements would 
then be tabled. 


 
 The Chair informed Members that a letter had been received from 


the DfT giving agreement in principle to funding BTP costs of 
policing the Olympics subject to scrutinising BTP’s bid.  The Chief 
Constable said that HMIC had signed off BTP’s bid so he was 
confident that it would withstand scrutiny. 


 
 The funding for a police station at Stratford had been included in 


both the capital bid and the Olympics bid and would now be removed 
from the proposals for the Olympics. 


 
 Mr Hemmings said that Assistant Chief Constable Thomas had 


presented the BTP Olympic budget proposals to the DfT and would 
be taking their questions back to the Olympic Steering Group for 
follow up.   


 
 There had been an action to report back on what the Government 


announcement of a stepping up of transport security meant for BTP.  
The Chair asked if there was anything further to report on this.  The 
Chief Constable said that there were no direct actions for BTP 
coming out of this at present. 


  
04/2007 REVENUE AND CAPITAL PROGRAMME MONITORING  
Agenda Item 3 
 Ms Burd spoke to her paper and informed the Committee that the 


current position showed a balanced outturn.  The capital position 
was tight but £500k had been vired from the revenue to capital to 
alleviate this.   


 
 Ms Burd said that the period 10 figures showed an £8k overspend 


but following the decision not to backdate the pay rise this had 
changed to a £600k underspend.  With this underspend it was 
proposed that either an alternative spending proposal be brought 
forward from the 2008/9 budget, or the money could be rolled 
forward as a provision against future pay. 


 
 The Chief Constable said there was a chance that the £600k may be 


needed for pay, as the Police Federation for England and Wales had 
taken the pay decision to judicial review.  However, if the money 
were available he proposed that it should be used to begin replacing 
the uniform with a more up to date and comfortable design, such as 
that worn in Scotland.  He felt this would improve morale and create 
efficiency savings in the long term.  He said that this would be put to 
the HR&R Committee before it was progressed further. 


 
 Mr Holden asked what the uniform would look like next to those of 


the Home Office forces.  The Chief Constable said that there was a 
trend toward the more modern type of uniform that was being 
discussed.  Mr King asked if this would standardise the uniform 
across BTP.  The Chief Constable responded that it would.  
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 Ms Knights said that she would welcome this, particularly with regard 


to the source of the money. However, she added that the 
consultation must be carried out thoroughly and the figures would 
need to be worked up fully.  HR&R had explored concerns in the 
past about the consultations that had been carried out previously.
  


 Mr Dobbs noted that there was a reported risk of capital project 
timeframes slipping.  He asked if there were contingencies in place 
to ensure that the money was not lost if this happened.  The Deputy 
Chief Constable assured Mr Dobbs that he was highly conscious of 
this risk and was monitoring it carefully with strategies in place. 


 
 The report was noted. 
  
05/2007 UPDATE ON FRONTLINEFIRST 
Agenda Item 4 
 The Deputy Chief Constable spoke to his report which updated on 


the FrontlineFirst programme.  This programme involved reviewing 
support structures to find resources for frontline activities, particularly 
for neighbourhood policing schemes. Chief Superintendent Zieminski 
was the Programme Director. 


 
 The first support department to have been reviewed was the HR 


department.  The report that came out of this had been subject to 
robust discussion in both COG and FMT.  The finding was that 
staffing levels were generous and it was going to be a considerable 
challenge for all involved to reduce.  A two-day conference was to be 
held by the HR department to look at how to implement the findings 
of the review.  He added that the Force was unable to give 
reassurance to staff at this stage.  The Deputy Chief Constable said 
that regular updates would be provided to the Authority via the 
HR&R and SB&PM Committees. It was expected that considerable 
savings would be found whilst performance would be improved.  


 
 Ms Knights said that the HR department now had a strong senior 


team, which was committed to the change programme.  She said the 
HR&R Committee would be looking at the performance indicators to 
ensure that standards were consistent throughout the transition 
period.  She added that it was important that the performance 
indicators reflected what the department did and increased the 
confidence of other departments to utilise HR.  


 
 There were a number of other areas to review, including those 


outside of London.  The Deputy Chief Constable said the most 
important thing was to have better performing departments that were 
responsive to the needs of their Areas. 


  
 The Chair read a note from Mr Weimar which said that he was 


generally in favour of the FrontlineFirst programme.  He felt that the 
priority and focus of the programme should be on recurring savings.  
The Deputy Chief Constable agreed but added that it was a 
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challenge to achieve recurring savings and this would take further 
consideration. 


 
 Ms Knights said that she would like to sit on the challenge panel for 


the HR review.  The Chief Constable said that she would be 
welcome. 


 
 Agreed: 


• Ms Knights to sit on the challenge panel along with Mr 
Weimar. 


     
06/2007 PERFORMANCE AGAINST POLICING TARGETS 
Agenda Item 5 
 The Chief Constable updated that the Force was meeting 72 of its 


100 targets.  It was noted by Members that there was wide variation 
between the successes of the different BTP Areas.  The Chief 
Constable said that this depended on many things such as culture 
on the Area, its history, target structure and the quality of the 
leadership.  He picked out the three bottom Areas and explained 
why they were having problems. 


 
 Wales and Western covered a large area.  As a result they had 


taken on a very difficult target structure including many localised 
targets and they were finding these difficult to fulfil.   


 
 London North had similar problems but rather than the geographic 


area being such a big issue it was the fact that many operators 
operated in that Area which meant that there were many 
relationships to manage. This had resulted in a complex target 
structure in an attempt to accommodate all points of view.   


 
 Finally, London Underground Area was hitting the targets that 


London Underground management had the most interest in.  These 
were around reducing crime and perception of crime on the 
Underground.  It was the targets which had been imposed that were 
providing the biggest challenge and were causing the Area to appear 
to be falling behind, such as those around detections. 


 
 The Chief Constable updated that crime was down by 12% overall.  


Mr Holden noted that crime appeared to be falling at a faster rate on 
the railways than elsewhere and asked the Chief Constable what he 
felt was behind this reduction in crime.  The Chief Constable said it 
was due to better strategies being in place and also the level of 
support received from the industry.  Mr Holden said this was good 
news and needed to be benchmarked so that it could be 
communicated.  The Chief Constable said that this would not be 
easy as the national crime figures statistics were three months out of 
date.  


 
 The Force was struggling to achieve some of its central targets.  This 


included Quality of Service for which the target was 80% and the 
Force was currently achieving 79%.  The Chief Constable said that a 







  Not Protectively Marked 
   Agenda Item 3.3   
 


Page 5 of 8 
Not Protectively Marked 


 


 


lot of energy was being put into getting the extra 1%.   
 
 The target around Persistent Young Offenders (PYOs) was not 


wholly under the control of BTP.  The Force depended on the court 
system and data at the National level was late in being provided to 
BTP.  Also, some cases could not be heard until other matters had 
gone through other courts first.  However, the Force was doing 
everything within its power to ensure that PYOs were dealt with 
expeditiously.  


.  
 The Force was also finding it difficult to achieve the recruitment 


targets.  To aid with this, the waiting list had been reviewed and as a 
result significantly reduced.  The Chief Constable said that 
previously it had been difficult for the Force to move away from the 
national practices.  However, he felt the Force was now 
reputationally better placed and as such could adopt a more radical 
approach.   


 
 Sir David asked if localised recruitment could help with these targets.  


Mr King said that this had happened successfully in Scotland.  Ms 
Knights added that this issue had been discussed in the HR&R 
Committee and it was felt that it was best kept as a central function 
for consistency, but Areas could help in the initial stages to attract 
the right candidates.  The Chief Constable said this was something 
which had been considered as part of the review of HR and the 
recommendations were currently being reviewed. 


 
 With regard to Appendix A, Mr Dobbs requested that trends be 


included so that the Committee could get a better feel for what the 
figures were showing them. 


 
 Agreed: 


• The Force to look at ways of including information on 
trends. 


 
07/2007 MEDIUM TERM FINANCIAL PLAN FOR PERIOD 2008-11 AND 


DRAFT 2008-9 REVENUE AND CAPITAL BUDGET   
Agenda Item 6 
 Ms Burd spoke to her paper.  She said that some figures had been 


finalised since the proposals had been put to the Authority in 
January.  The capital programme had also been looked at in broader 
timescales and balanced over the three year period. 


 
 The Medium Term Financial Plan (MTFP) was included in the 


proposals.  This had been developed using RPI.  A rate of 4.1% had 
been assumed for 2009/10.  This had been chosen as an average 
for the purposes of the MTFP.  It had been decided that the budgets 
for 2009/10 and 2010/11 would be set using the previous year’s 
August RPI figure, as the budget setting process would begin in 
September. 


 
 The known risks to the budget were set out in section four of the 
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paper and the Members were cognisant of these.  Included in the 
risks were the major items such as the Olympics funding and 
demand for policing over the next three years.    


 
 The Chair asked whether the Force had progressed with regard to 


collaborative working arrangements particularly around protective 
services. 


 
The Chief Constable said that this would be picked up as part of the 
frontlinefirst programme.  He added that nationally there had been 
little progress on this as far as he was aware.  Therefore, the Force 
was not behind others.  He added that it was different for BTP as 
they were working in a specialist operating environment which 
required and benefited from specialist knowledge but it would be 
something that would be explored.  The Force currently has 
collaborative arrangements with CoLP for recruit training.   
 
Ms Knights made the point that the Force was dealing with all crimes 
that occurred on railway owned property, even if the property was 
not being used for railway purposes, and therefore did not require 
the specialist skills of BTP.  She noted that for the North East this 
had resulted in some serious crimes being reflected in BTP figures.  
She was concerned that this was taking the Force away from its 
specialist role.  The Chief Constable acknowledged that this was an 
issue particularly in the North East where there were nightclubs on 
railway owned property.      
 
Mr King said that the pressure on police forces to merge in Scotland 
was greater than that in England and Wales. 
 
The Chair turned to the credibility of the MTFP.  Mr Holden asked 
that London Underground’s charge be included for greater 
transparency. Mr Hemmings explained that the London Underground 
charge was in two parts.  They paid a specific charge for their Area 
and then also made a contribution to central costs.  It was agreed 
that these figures would be included in the March paper. 
 
Mr Holden asked for further clarity around the central events’ costs.  
The Deputy Chief Constable said that at present this was a London 
Underground only department and was to be expanded to have a 
national perspective.  He added that this would bring efficiencies by 
improving organisation. 
 
Ms Knights asked what was happening with regard to Tadworth.  
The Chief Constable said the Force was looking at a range of 
options.  The building was not well located and did not have the 
correct layout for its purpose although it was a good as a dog school. 
 
The Chair asked Members if they could agree to recommend the 
proposals.  This was agreed.  
 
Agreed: 
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• The London Underground figures to be included in the 
March budget paper. 


• The proposals as outlined in the paper to be 
recommended to the full Authority. 
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08/2007 BTPA BUDGET 2008-9  
Agenda Item 7 


 Mr Hemmings spoke to the paper.  There had been a rise in the cost 
of salaries as a temporary post was to be retained for a further year 
to work on the charges disputes.  There had also been a review of 
the Secretariat following the departure of the Deputy Clerk and this 
had resulted in some roles being re-graded.  There were also costs 
to run the new communications strategy included in the proposals. 


 
 Mr Holden asked where the efficiencies were.  The Chair said that 


he felt efficiencies would be more relevant when the disputes had 
been dealt with and the work on the charging model was completed.  
Mr Hemmings said it was very difficult to estimate the legal costs that 
were likely to arise out of the disputes. 


 
 Ms Knights said that with the move of FHQ and the Authority the 


cost of meeting room requirements should have reduced.  Mr 
Hemmings said this was the case and the majority of the money in 
this category was for rent and rates.      


  
 Agreed: 


• The proposals as outlined in the paper to be 
recommended to the full Authority. 


 
13/2007 AOB 
Agenda Item 8 
 There was no AOB. 
   
 
 DATE OF NEXT MEETING: Tuesday 3rd June 2008 at FHQ 
  


 
 
Signed……………………………………………………………… 
 
Chairman 
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BRITISH TRANSPORT POLICE AUTHORITY 
MINUTES 


POLICING PLAN WORKING GROUP 
MONDAY 12th FEBRUARY 2008  


   
at 


THE FORUM, CAMDEN STREET 
 
 


 
Present: Sir David O’Dowd (Chair)  
 Mr J Weimar 
 Mr J King 
 Suzanne May 
 
Apologies: Mr R Gisby  
  
In attendance: Mr A Trotter, Deputy Chief Constable   


Mr M Furness, Head of Planning & Performance Analysis 
Mr S Peel, Performance Analysis Manager  
Mr Jai Chanani Force Statistician  
Inspector Nick Barker  


 
 Mrs S Elvy, Research and Policy Manager & Minutes 
 
 
07/2007 MINUTES OF MEETING 12th DECEMBER 2007  
Agenda Item 1 


The minutes were approved.     
 
 
08/2007 PROGRESS ON POLICING PLAN 
Agenda Item 2 


The Chair welcomed Members to the final meeting of the Policing Plan 
Working Group for 2008/9 and began by congratulating the Force on 
the efforts they had gone to in producing the draft policing plan. He 
clarified that the purpose of the meeting was to agree a draft Plan 
suitable to be recommended to the full Authority for final approval at its 
next meeting on 4th March.   
 
The Chair briefly updated on the issues discussed at the last meeting 
of the group and confirmed that the Working Together Group had not 
been reconvened but had been approached for its feedback on the 
recent consultation on both the Policing Plan and local planning and 
tasking issues. Despite chasing up this request no feedback had been 
received from ATOC to date but he reassured the Deputy Chief 
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Constable that anything received at a later date would be forwarded to 
the Force for information.  
 
The Chair complemented the Force on the draft Policing Plan 
presented at Agenda Item 2, particularly the fact that the plan had been 
updated to reflect  both the feedback Members had provided at the last 
meeting and to ensure its alignment to the new Strategic Plan. He then 
invited general comments from members before asking the Deputy 
Chief Constable to take Members through the detail of the Plan.  
 
The Deputy Chief Constable confirmed that the Force had worked hard 
to ensure that the Policing Plan complemented the new Strategic Plan 
and that it had addressed any concerns Members had expressed at the 
last meeting. In particular the Force had ensured that the targets could 
be aggregated up to allow for meaningful performance management to 
take place.  The Plan as presented had been developed in consultation 
with all Area Commanders and Assistant Chief Constables to help 
create a shared ownership of both the structure of the Plan and the 
targets arising from it. This had been a particularly valuable process for 
the London Areas where the involvement of the new ACC London 
allowed for consideration of the interrelationship between the targets 
across all London Areas. However, while the current year’s process 
allowed for more meaningful challenge of both the draft national and 
local targets, and assisted in demonstrating how the Force was 
achieving value for money to stakeholders; the Deputy Chief Constable 
emphasised that this was still very much an evolving process. He also 
drew Members attention to the fact that the Force was now being more 
ambitious in its target setting. While the Chief Constable was rightly 
proud of the Force’s achievements in meeting all targets for the last 
three years he was confident that it was now right to set more 
stretching targets which would be focused on driving performance 
improvements. However, this ambition may be achieved at the expense 
of meeting every single target the Force set itself.  
 
The Chair asked whether there was anything in the draft plan which 
would not sit comfortably with the outcomes of the recent Flanagan 
Report. He also asked whether there were any internal concerns 
around the number of national and local targets proposed. The Deputy 
Chief Constable confirmed that he was confident that the number of 
targets as presented was appropriate. With regard to the Flanagan 
report the main issue for the Force was to be aware of the 
consequences of how targets were worded and communicated. He 
noted that the Force was getting more sophisticated in its approach to 
developing targets which effectively described the focus of the target 
and achieved the intended outcomes.  
 
The move from two to three tiers had generally been received well and 
the feedback from Areas, PSA holders and passenger groups had 
been positive. As always there had been some tension around the wide 
range of priorities identified by the different management levels within 
the various organisations consulted but the Force was confident that 
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the targets proposed were focused on the correct priority issues. Area 
Commanders had recently written to all PSA holders to ensure 
continued engagement and to establish an audit trail of the consultation 
and decision making processes. This was felt to be a useful exercise 
and was likely to be repeated next year.   
 
Mr Weimar welcomed both the approach taken and the revised Policing 
Plan structure. He asked whether there where any opportunities for 
Areas to better align their respective plans where this was appropriate 
so that they were complementary; he also asked whether the Force 
was confident that the right centralised performance management 
processes were in place to manage the new Plan. The Chair 
commented that he felt the Force was becoming demonstrably more 
sophisticated in its reporting and monitoring techniques and the Deputy 
Chief Constable endorsed this view and added that where ever 
possible targets across Areas were complementary.  Mr King endorsed 
both Mr Weimar and the Chair’s observations.  
 
The Deputy Chief Constable spoke to the paper describing the context 
behind each target and inviting Member comments or questions. Mr 
Weimar asked whether in general it was the right approach not to 
follow through on the earlier proposal to link performance targets to 
passenger numbers. The Deputy Chief Constable explained that there 
had been much discussion around this topic and while it clearly had 
value as an approach it had generally not been supported by 
stakeholders during consultation on the Strategic Plan and there was 
also some residual uncertainty about the accuracy of the forecasted 
increases in passenger footfall.  As such the Force was not happy to 
proceed with this approach at the current time.  
 
The National targets were considered first; 
 
National targets  
 
2% overall reduction in notifiable crime  
 
The Chair commented that while this initially might look like a modest 
target, Members should be cognisant of the fact that this would need to 
be achieved on top of the 11% achieved in 2007/8 which in itself was a 
significant result. This 2% target would also need to be considered in 
terms of the differential impact that it would have on the current levels 
of crime and the crime profile on the different BTP Areas. Members 
generally welcomed the inclusion of this target as it demonstrated the 
Force’s ongoing commitment to respond to the priorities identified by 
stakeholders.  
 
Agreed:  
 
Target recommended for presentation to the full Authority  


 
1% increase in Force’s overall detection rate 
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The Deputy Chief Constable explained again that while a 1% increase 
in the Force’s overall detection rate again initially looked modest, this 
target would have a differential impact on the various crime types and 
volumes and on the different BTP Areas. For many crime types, BTP 
was already achieving detection rates significantly above those of most 
Home Office forces (robbery was cited as an example) and on some 
BTP Areas where volume crime was a priority this target would be 
particularly challenging. The Deputy Chief Constable explained that the 
purpose of this approach to detections was to achieve meaningful 
improvements for stakeholders rather than creating targets which could 
potentially lead to dysfunctional Force activity. He also emphasised that 
this target would not exist in isolation but would be supported by 
monitoring of the results achieved at an Area, local and individual level 
to identify any opportunities for further increasing productivity.  
 
Agreed:  
 
Target recommended for presentation to the full Authority  
 
 
 
Fatality management – conclude police activity within 90 mins 
  
Mr Weimar commented that this was offered as a maintenance target 
despite an improvement in the Force’s performance in 2007/8; he 
asked whether there was a case for reducing this target below 90 mins. 
The Deputy Chief Constable acknowledged that this was a possibility 
but that the current target seemed to be supported by the industry 
whilst at the same time allowing the Force adequate time to reach often 
remote locations in a safe manner. Consideration also needed to be 
given to setting a target which would allow responding officers enough 
time to conduct a thorough investigation of the scene; s such the 90 
mins target was felt to be the best compromise between these three 
pressures.  
 
Agreed:  
 
Target recommended for presentation to the full Authority  
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Counter Terrorism – CBRN profiling activity & development of a 
new Operation Alert Policy  
 
The Chair asked whether the Deputy Chief Constable could describe 
the concept of CBRN profiling to Members and explain what value the 
target had. The Deputy Chief Constable explained that CBRN profiling 
involved measuring and describing the ambient or ‘background’ 
atmosphere of a range of locations so that in the event the Force was 
called to an incident officers would be better placed to quickly and 
accurately identify the presence of abnormal substances in the 
environment.   
 
In terms of developing meaningful targets around Counter Terrorism he 
explained that this continued to be a challenge and that the Force 
needed to achieve a balance between what information could be made 
publicly available and what targets would actually drive useful activity. 
The Operation Alert Policy target had arisen because it was now clear 
that the Force needed to revisit its approach to visible policing as this 
had come to mean different things on different parts of BTP’s business 
and was now often linked to non-Counter Terrorism related activities. 
Therefore the Force’s day-to-day visible policing activities needed to be 
approached in a more sustainable and flexible way.  
 
Mr King asked whether any of the BTPA Members had general 
oversight of the Force’s Counter Terrorism related activities and/or the 
Operations Department plan. The Deputy Chief Constable said that Mr 
Brown from London Underground was the nominated Member lead for 
Counter Terrorism but he wasn’t currently sighted on the extent to 
which he was involved in monitoring of Operations Department targets.  
 
Agreed:  
 
Both Counter Terrorism targets recommended for presentation to the 
full Authority  
 
 
 
Cable theft – reduction in live cable theft by 5%  
 
The Deputy Chief Constable explained that this shift in emphasis to 
‘live cable’ theft was intended to support the Force’s ongoing 
partnership work with the industry to work together to reduce 
opportunities for cable to be stolen.  
 
 
Agreed:  
 
Target recommended for presentation to the full Authority  
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Cable theft – to increase number of offenders detected   
 
The Deputy Chief Constable explained that due to the increased effort 
applied to cable theft during the current year and the number of 
offenders detected year to date, achieving this target next year would 
require a sustained effort in an environment of ever increasing cable 
theft offences.  
 
Agreed:  
 
Target recommended for presentation to the full Authority  
 
 
Cable theft – seize assets and cash to the value of at least £500K 
 
The Chair asked what value of assets had been seized in the current 
year and Mr Furness confirmed that it was in the region of £300K so 
far; the target for 2008/9 was therefore based on this figure but given 
the escalation in cable thefts both on and off the railway network there 
may be scope to exceed this figure.  
 
Agreed:  
 
Target recommended for presentation to the full Authority  
 
 
Football – increase banning orders by 5% and reduce the number 
of serious football-related incidents  
 
The Deputy Chief Constable explained that the core focus for the Force 
was to reduce serious football related disorder but that the majority of 
this work for BTP was not necessarily related to large scale organised 
criminal activity. Serious football related disorder on the rail network 
often occurred spontaneously as a result of consumption of alcohol or 
drugs and was a major concern for both passengers and rail staff as it 
created a hostile and intimidating environment. This challenge was not 
diminishing for the Force as increasing numbers of games were being 
played throughout the year and as such it needed to remain a national 
focus. Mr Weimar asked how many additional banning orders a 5% 
increase represented as there had been a relatively small number in 
2007/8. Mr Furness agreed that this would be a small numerical 
increase and that he would revisit the proposal to see if there was 
scope for increasing this target.  


 
Agreed:  
 
Serious football-related incident target recommended for presentation 
to the full Authority.  
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Action: 
 
Mr Furness to revisit the football banning order target before final 
presentation to the full Authority.  
 
Quality of Service – achieve 80% overall victim satisfaction  
 
The key challenge for the Force in achieving this target was around 
satisfaction levels with victims of motor vehicle crime. The Deputy Chief 
Constable explained that this situation was not unique to BTP and was 
largely due to management of interactions between the Force and 
victims and in better management of the expectations of victims 
through their contact with the Force. Mr Weimar asked if there was 
scope for the Force to work more with the industry to make better use 
of CCTV and ANPR in detecting vehicle theft and crime. The Deputy 
Chief Constable stated that the Force was already involved in this area 
of work, in particular in providing crime prevention advice to station car 
park operators. However as vehicle theft was not always a priority for 
TOCs the Force was somewhat limited in the influence it could have in 
this area.   In addition Members should be aware that motor vehicle 
crime would not be a major focus for the Force in the coming year.  
The Deputy Chief Constable stated that inclusion of the Quality of 
Service target would also support the Force in evaluating the 
improvements realised through their new contact management 
facilities.  
 
Agreed:  
 
Target recommended for presentation to the full Authority  
 
 
Contact management – 90% of emergency calls to be answered 
within 10 seconds  


 
Contact management – 90% of non-emergency calls to be 
answered within 40 seconds  
 
The Chair pointed out that this set of targets also included service 
delivery standards which the group had asked the Force to consider at 
one of it’s previous meetings.  


 
 
Agreed:  
 
Both targets recommended for presentation to the full Authority  
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Efficiency – achieve at least 2% efficiency savings  
The detail of the FrontlineFirst efficiency programme was discussed at 
the Strategy, Budget & performance Monitoring meeting on the 
morning of 12th February 2008.  
 
 
Agreed:  
 
Target recommended for presentation to the full Authority  


 
 
 
Persistent Young Offenders (PYO) – average time from arrest to 
sentence to be no longer than 65 days  
 
The Deputy Chief Constable introduced this target as one arising from 
an external national drive to improve the way Persistent Young 
Offenders were dealt with by the criminal justice system. Achieving this 
target was an ongoing challenge for the Force and performance was to 
some extent influenced by the number of interactions the Force had 
with multiple Criminal Justice Service areas and courts across the UK. 
The Force’s current performance was also being impacted by a 
number of legacy cases which were affecting the overall results for the 
year.  However, adopting the national 65 day target had focused efforts 
in 2007/8 and inclusion of this target in the plan for 2008/9 would allow 
the Force to build on and benefit from the process improvements it had 
already realised in the current year.  
 
 
Agreed:  
 
Target recommended for presentation to the full Authority  
 
 
 
 
 
 
Offences Brought to Justice (OBTJ) – 27% of offences to be 
brought to justice 
 
The purpose of this target was again to build on the considerable 
improvements the Force had made in its business processes around 
processing cases whilst also increasing the number of successful 
prosecutions.  
 
Agreed:  
 
Target recommended for presentation to the full Authority  
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Increasing the representation of female and BME officers within BTP 
was also inherently linked to retention and progression issues and the 
opportunities which the Force could create for those who wished to 
progress.  Mr King asked whether there was also a presentational 
issue around the Force’s performance on progression as it was 
inevitably dependent on the pool of candidates from which female and 
BME promotion candidates can be drawn. The Deputy Chief Constable 
agreed and added that the focus for the Force must be to do all it 


 
 
Absence management – achieve less than eight days sickness 
absence for BTP employees  
The Deputy Chief Constable explained that Members were already 
aware of the ongoing challenges around sickness management and 
inclusion of this national target therefore sought to maintain the current 
focus and drive to improve performance. It would also support a 
number of specific opportunities to address issues such as use of 
Temporary Duty Restrictions and the Force’s Occupational Health 
provision. However, it was likely that a strengthened focus on 
improving attendance may result in an initial increase in sickness 
related absence which the Force and Members should be prepared to 
see this reflected in the early performance data.  
 
 
Agreed:  
 
Target recommended for presentation to the full Authority  
 
 
 
Recruitment & progression – at least 13.9% of all officers 
recruited to be from a BME background 
 
Recruitment & progression – at least 25% of all officers recruited 
to be female 
 
At least 5.9% of police officers promoted to be from a BME 
background  


 
At least 18% of police officers promoted to be female 
 
The Deputy Chief Constable stated that the focus for the Force in the 
future was to direct its efforts to those areas of recruitment where it 
was able to exert a genuine influence. He added that there may now be 
an opportunity to explore a different process for carrying out the 
Force’s recruitment which might allow it to have more control of the 
pool of recruits from which it could select new officers and to improve 
the quality of these potential candidates. This would mean detaching 
BTP from the national police recruitment arrangements it was currently 
part of something similar had been done in some Scottish Forces.  
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could to create the best possible opportunities for people to join and 
progress within the organisation.   
 
Mr Weimar asked how the proposed targets related to the targets for 
the current year; Mr Peel explained that the current targets focused on 
levels of representation within the current workforce rather than 
recruitment. Mr Weimar also asked whether it was worth rounding up 
the targets to whole numbers and Mr Furness agreed that he would 
revisit this. The Chair asked that Mrs Knights, Chair of the Human 
Resources & Remuneration Committee be forwarded the proposed 
recruitment and progression targets and be made aware of the point 
made about the presentation of progression data. 
 
 
Agreed:  
 
All targets recommended for presentation to the full Authority subject to 
Mr Furness rounding all the targets up to whole numbers.  
 
 
 
Action:  
 
Mrs Elvy to forward the proposed recruitment and progression targets 
to Mrs Knights and to update her on the point made about the 
presentation of progression data.  
 
 
The Chair finally asked if the Force and Members were happy with the 
number of national targets being proposed and all confirmed that they 
were.  
 
 
 
Area targets; 
 
The Chair invited Members to raise any specific issues they had with 
the local targets as presented before each was reviewed in turn. Mr 
King suggested that there seemed to be a disconnect between the 
Neighbourhood Policing targets proposed this year and the current 
targets he was aware of. He further asked if there was too much 
disparity between the targets of different Neighbourhood Teams and 
whether there needed to be a more consistent approach. The Deputy 
Chief Constable explained that BTP’s understanding of how NP teams 
should and could function and what targets were appropriate to 
supporting their local work was constantly evolving and this shift in 
emphasis was reflected in the proposed targets for 2008/9. Mr King 
asked whether the local NP targets would be consistent with the overall 
tone and direction of the Policing Plan and Mr Furness reassured the 
group that they would be.  
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The Chair then invited the group to review the local targets Area by 
Area and to challenge or ask questions as appropriate.  
 
 
London North:  
 
Mr King reemphasised the need to ensure Neighbourhood Policing 
targets were consistent with the overarching Plan. Mr Weimar asked 
why LN2 (Violent and sexual offences detection rate) required a 
reduction in detection rate from 45 to 33% Mr Chanani explained that 
offensive weapons had been removed from this category for 2008/9. 
Mr Weimar suggested that it would be useful to capture that 
information in the published Plan for clarity. The Chair asked why the 
Force had committed to 70 joint operations with the industry (LN12) 
and the Deputy Chief Constable explained that this reflected what was 
achievable within the available resources for both the Force and 
industry partners and it was felt to be quite a challenging target. Mr 
Weimar endorsed the approach describing it as a good principle to 
establish.  
 
 
Agreed:  
 
All London North targets recommended for presentation to the full 
Authority subject to the Force including a footnote in the published plan 
to explain the effect of removing offensive weapons offences from the 
violent and sexual assaults detections rate target.  


 
 
 London South: 
 


Mr King said his initial impression was that this was a challenging set of 
targets and the Chair added that he thought that this was an 
encouraging mix of reduction and detection targets.  Mr Weimar 
supported this view and the Chair also complemented the Area on 
good evidence of liaison with stakeholders.  


 
Agreed:  
 
All London South targets recommended for presentation to the full 
Authority 
 
 
 
London Underground: 
 
The Chair referred Members to the comments the Chief Constable had 
made in the earlier Strategy, Budget and Performance Monitoring 
Committee meeting about the nature and complexity of the policing 
work that the London Underground Area undertook. He reminded 
Members that the while partnership arrangements are established and 
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strong on the Area, the crime profile and volume may be skewing the 
current performance figures. The Deputy Chief Constable added that 
where targets were being missed on London Underground these 
margins were often very small and the main impact on the Area’s 
performance was around Theft of Passenger Property which was 
largely an anonymous crime and accounted for 35% (by volume) of the 
Area’s work. The Chair said that it was also important to remember the 
strength of relationships and the good public perception of personal 
security on the Underground Area when considering performance.  Mr 
Weimar further updated that TfL were happy with the improvements 
that had been realised following the development of a set of stretching 
targets for 2007/8.  
 
The Deputy Chief Constable highlighted target LU4, a reduction in the 
number of recorded robbery offences, as particularly challenging given 
the excellent performance in 2007/8. Mr Weimar reported good 
engagement with TfL in developing the draft targets and Suzanne May 
welcomed the detail include in LU8 which had separated out stone 
throwing and trespass as the main focus of the Areas Route Crime 
target. 
 
Agreed:  
 
All London Underground targets recommended for presentation to the 
full Authority 
 
 
 
Wales and Western:  
 
Mr Weimar welcomed the approach to Neighbourhood Policing targets 
which seemed realistic and meaningful. The Deputy Chief Constable 
echoed this comment stating that these targets would be valuable in 
driving partnership working with the industry and may have the 
potential to attract additional investment for what has historically been a 
difficult area to police.  
 
Agreed:  
 
All Wales & Western targets recommended for presentation to the full 
Authority 
 
 
 
North Western: 
 
The Chair said the targets again provided good evidence of the 
engagement of partners. Mr Weimar asked for clarification around 
whether the drugs related target (NW6) was a possible distraction from 
BTP’s core business. The Deputy Chief Constable reassured the group 
that if properly managed this target should not lead to dysfunctional 
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activity and that the target was related to antisocial behaviour and 
drugs trafficking by football fans on the railways; therefore it should be 
entirely consistent with the Force’s stated aims. This target was likely to 
involve co-operation with Home Office forces but BTP was clear that 
this should not include inappropriate involvement in Level 2 operations.   


 
Agreed:  
 
All North West Area targets recommended for presentation to the full 
Authority 
 
 
 
North Eastern: 
 
The Chair asked why targets NE4 & 5 did not require an increase in 
detection rates compared with 2007/8. The Deputy Chief Constable 
explained that the current performance was high and the Force needed 
to be realistic about what levels of detection were sustainable in the 
long term. He added that the overall numbers involved were also quite 
small and relatively small fluctuations in the number of detections would 
have a large impact on the results achieved.   
 
Agreed:  
 
All North East Area targets recommended for presentation to the full 
Authority 
 
 
 
Scotland: 
 
Mr King noted the relatively low numbers involved in many of the 
targets. The Deputy Chief Constable welcomed ACC McCall’s 
involvement in developing the draft targets and reemphasised the 
Force’s desire to develop a set of national and local targets which were 
both realistic and challenging. This risk associated with this approach 
was that while this might drive an increase in performance it was 
possible that not all targets would be met in full. While the Chief 
Constable was rightly proud of the Force’s achievements over the last 
three years the general consensus was that the Force was now in a 
position to be more ambitious in its target setting and that this approach 
might lead to some targets not being met.  
 
Mr King asked whether there was an opportunity to exceed the target 
around level crossing detections (SC5) given the additional financial 
support now being provided by Network Rail. The Deputy Chief 
Constable agreed that this presented a good opportunity.  
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Agreed:  
 
All Scottish Area targets recommended for presentation to the full 
Authority 
 
Mr Weimar offered a general comment that it would be useful to include 
some contextual narrative in the published plan to explain the 
differences between detection rates, recorded crimes and results 
achieved on the different BTP Areas. The Chair asked that Mr Furness 
pick up the points Members had raised in relation to the presentation of 
the published plan.  
 
Suzanne May commented that all the targets proposed were 
quantitative and asked whether there were any plans for the Force to 
explore the possibility of developing qualitative targets in the future. Mr 
Peel explained that the baseline Neighbourhood Policing survey, which 
was currently being rolled out in all Areas except Scotland and London 
Underground, included a qualitative element and that the outputs from 
this would be reported to the Authority via the Stakeholder Relations 
and Communications Strategy Committee. Mr Peel agreed to circulate 
a copy of the survey to all Members of the Stakeholder Committee for 
their information. 
 
Action: 
 
Mr Peel to circulate a copy of the Neighbourhood Policing survey to all 
Members of the Stakeholder Committee 
 
 
Suzanne May asked how the Force delivered crime data back to its 
stakeholders as this was to become a Home Office requirement from 
July 2008. Mr Furness explained that TOCs currently had access to this 
information via their extranet site but that the Force was exploring how 
to provide similar information to the general public. Mr King asked that 
the Stakeholder Committee also receive a paper from the Force on the 
Neighbourhood Policing targets for 2008/9 at its next meeting in April 
2008. 
 
 
Action: 
 
The Stakeholder Committee to receive a paper from the Force on the 
Neighbourhood Policing targets for 2008/9 at its next meeting in April 
2008 
 
 
 
The Chair concluded the meeting by thanking the group for its input into 
the draft Policing Plan fro 2008/9 and recommended the targets to be 
presented to the full Authority subject to the amendments requested. 
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09/2007 AOB 
 
Agenda Item 3 
 


 There was no AOB. 
   


 
 
Signed………………………………………………………… 
Chairman 


 





